ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 4th November 2013 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street car park at 7:30 pm

PRESENT: 

Cllr L Wilson (Chairman), Cllr J Dyball, Cllr R Miller, K Norris, Cllr M Colvey (part of meeting), Cllr P Talbot, and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). 
Three members of the public were also in attendance – Mr Young, Mr Aspray and Mr Stonelake representing the Allotment Society.  
1. APOLOGIES: Cllr J Taylor
2. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (standing orders suspended): 
There were none. 

3. Declarations of pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011. There were none. 
4. minutes of the meeting held on 9th September 2013 The minutes of the meeting on Monday 9th September were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
5. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint plaque. This task is now with Cllr Bush for completion. 
Minute 8, 1st July 2013 – Recreation Ground, 3 new dog bins: The Parish Clerk confirmed that the location of the bins due for replacement have been confirmed with the Village Handyman. 
Minute 8, 1st July 2013 – Recreation Ground, “No Dogs” sign on Rocket Park Gates: These have been ordered.  

Minute 8, 1st July 2013 – Recreation Ground, Dog tethering rings. Cllr Miller confirmed that he would obtain these.  
6. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – It was confirmed that Cllr Taylor would organise a working party to have the palings screwed in place rather than nailed. Action: Cllr Taylor to organise. 
It was reported that the Fields in Trust plaque had been received. 
It was noted that the sports pitches still look good, even after recent heavy rain. This suggests that the new land drainage system is working. 

Allotments – The chain and padlock for the pedestrian gate has now been fitted. 

Row Park Paddock – Nothing to report 

Library Walk – Nothing to report.

Memorial Green / War Memorial – it was observed that this area has been given extra attention ahead of the Remembrance Day Service, and was looking particularly good. 

The Parish Clerk then reported on the background work he had done to identify the process event organisers would need to go through to gain County Council approval for a street procession – such as on future Remembrance days. This process has been changed and a number of new constraints have been put in place. The police do not routinely attend such events any longer, due to shortage of staff. Applications for such parades involving road closures much be made to DCC on a special form. This can be done via PDC but a formally identified parade organiser is required to be named. DCC require several weeks’ notice. Road closures must be agreed with them and supported by appropriate official signage and trained “marshals”. The signage is supplied by DCC – for which a charge is raised. The signs can only be put up by Highways staff – also at a charge.    
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – It was reported that there had been an inquiry about possible contractor damage to a gravestone. On further investigation it was found that this had most likely been caused by deer. The inquirer has been informed and has accepted this explanation and the advice about a more substantial fixing of the stone in question.  
Club Hall – In response to a comment made on behalf of the Scouts, it was agreed RECOMMEND the removal of the cherry tree in the Club Hall grounds which may in time undermine the path and its roots may interfere with the drains. 
Cllr Colvey is arranging for checks to see if a bat survey is required, and to identify a suitable expert to undertake this, if necessary. 

Hedges and Ditches – The contractor has been asked to cut the hedge alongside the path from the eastern end of the car park.    
Foxhills Open Space – A resident has raised a complaint about trees on the Foxhills Open Space which are now reaching his roof and guttering. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange for Brighstone Landscaping to quote for pruning or removal of these trees. 
MUGA – It was noted that the annual usage report to the Football Foundation has been done by the Sports Club.  Participation numbers are increasing. 
The pitch surrounds have been strimmed. 
The Sports Club Officials advise that the path lighting project is in hand. 
Village Centre Project – Nothing to report. 
Footpaths – 
Jubilee Walk. This path has now been adopted by DCC. 
Other Open Spaces – Cllrs were reminded that the bench at the junction of Middle Rd and Old Pound Close is being refurbished by the Village handyman. 
7. Matters to raise with Raglan Housing Association and related to a proposed presentation. 

Referring to the recent letter about a possible development adjacent to Deans Drove and Foxhills Rd which had been sent to the Council by Raglan Housing Association, some discussion took place regarding whether to reply by addressing each individual point, or treating the letter largely as rhetorical. In preparation for the former option, Cllr Bush had suggested a number of points to make, some of which are also to be referred to Christine McDermott at PDC. In particular Cllr Bush felt that it was important to query what “sustainable” means in this context, and to challenge the data from the last Housing Needs Survey and how that data may be used. 
It was noted that several Council members had received identical letters from residents expressing concerns about this possible development.  It was noted that this idea is not yet a formal proposal, so there is as yet little to talk about.  Discussion therefore focussed on the approach to responding to the residents’ letters and it was agreed to draft a standard letter which could be sent to all correspondents. A text for that letter had been discussed and agreed between Councillors. It was noted that if more information comes to the Council’s attention, then a further letter may need to be sent, but that there is no intention to maintain a “running commentary”. Action: Councillors to advise the Parish Clerks of the names and addresses of senders of the letter referred to above, so that a copy of the agreed response can be sent to them.  
8. Risk assessments

Cllr Wilson briefly reported on the Risk Assessment she had carried out at the Allotment fields. The report of this will be forwarded to all Councillors in preparation for discussion and approval at a Full Council meeting. In the meantime, Cllrs were reminded that carrying our systematic risk assessment of all council operations, property and procedures is a mandatory Annual Governance requirement – the completion of which has to be explicitly confirmed on the Annual Return to the External Auditors each year.

9. Proposed removal of fir tree on Recreation Ground.  

It was agreed that the Parish Clerk should ask Simon Williams, Tree Surgeon, for a price for removing this tree. Action: Parish Clerk to report the result to Full Council. 

10. CORRESPONDENCE 
The Parish Clerk reported on two items of correspondence:

(i)  Receipt of the Fields in Trust Plaque ready for installation on the Sports Club Pavilion wall. 

(ii) A proposal from the general grass cutting contractor that he will accept weed spraying work from the council, but will then employ a person who is trained and qualified with the necessary certificates to carry out that work on his behalf. He will provide the council with that person’s spraying certificate / licence number on such occasions. This approach was approved.  
11. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
Cllr Norris reminded Council members of the need to consider the required number and location of dogs signs for the Recreation Ground. We are advised to display “Dogs on leads allowed” signs for the whole of the Sports area. It was suggested and AGREED to have two signs for each of the four sides. It was also agreed to leave the existing signs on display. 
The Parish Clerk reported that a former Parish Councillor, Wendy Meaden, had offered a Christmas tree which might be suitable to put up in the grounds of the Doctors’ Surgery. It was agreed to accept this kind offer and to ask the Village Handyman to collect it and liaise with the surgery staff to put it up. Action: Parish Clerk to speak to the handyman about this and to reply to Wendy Meaden.   
The meeting closed at 9:35pm
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